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FAIR FAMILY CALENDAR

KEEP
IN

TOUCH

Oregon Country Fair
442 Lawrence St.
Eugene, OR. 97401
(541) 343-4298, fax: 343-6554
ffn@oregoncountryfair.org
office@oregoncountryfair.org
oregoncountryfair.org (event info)
oregoncountryfair.net (business site)October

22 	 Elders meeting, 6 pm, OCF office
26 	 Barter Fair Task Force, 6 pm, OCF of-

fice
28 	 Food Committee meeting, 5:15 pm, 

OCF office
28 	 Budget Committee, 6 pm, OCF office

November
3 	 Diversity Task Force, 5:30, OCF office
4 	 Budget Committee, 6 pm, OCF office
9 	 Board of Directors meeting, 7 pm, 

2621 Augusta Street, Eugene
9 	 Fair Family News deadline
10 	L and Use Management and Planning, 

6:30 pm, OCF office
11 	 Budget Committee, 6 pm, OCF office
18	 Budget Committee, 6 pm, OCF office
18 	 Food Committee meeting, 5:15 pm, 

OCF office
19 	 Elders meeting, 6 pm, OCF office
30	 Barter Fair Task Force, 6 pm, OCF of-

fice

December
2 	 Budget Committee, noon, OCF office
5 	 Budget Committee, 10 am, OCF office
5 	 Diversity Task Force, 5:30, OCF office
7 	 Board of Directors meeting, 7 pm, 

2621 Augusta Street, Eugene
7 	 Fair Family News deadline
9 	 Budget Committee, noon, OCF office
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Tell us your name; your email address to be 
notified of the online version of the newsletter; 
your crew or booth number; name of your 
leader or booth rep; name of person who can 
verify your participation, and your mailing 
address if applying for membership.

Mail to: OCF, Membership/Mailing,  
442 Lawrence Street, Eugene, 97401.

Or Email to: office@oregoncountryfair.org

Get on the FFN and/or 
Voting Membership List

Administrative Assistant (AA)  
Hiring Committee 

The Board is looking for two candidates to serve on the Administrative 
Assistant Hiring committee. Candidates will preferably have experience 
in human resources and employee management. If you have questions 
or are interested in serving on this committee, send letters of interest to 
pc@ oregoncountryfair.org by Friday, October 23, 5 pm.

Applicants, Committee Sought 

The Oregon Country Fair is hiring a new OCF Ad-
ministrative Assistant. Complete job description 
available at www.oregoncountryfair.net. Salary 
commensurate with experience. Resumes must 
be received by 5 pm Friday, November 13, 2015, by 
mail to AA Hiring Committee, OCF, 442 Lawrence 
Street, Eugene, OR 97401; or email to pc@oregon-
countryfair.org. 501(c)(3) nonprofit, EOE, preference 
will be given to OCF participants. 541-343-4298. 
Women and persons of color especially encouraged 
to apply.

ADMINISTRATIVE 
ASSISTANT

Happy Birthday to Our
Fair Family Scorpios

Alice Stroud.................Pre-Post Security
Amy Fehrenbacher......Alter-abled Advocacy
Andre Call....................Inventory
Beverly Sheets..............Pre-Post Security
Brent Reindel...............Recycling
Bryon Hummel............Internal Security
Charlie LeFevre...........Green Thumb Crew
Charlie Ruff..................General Mgr
Cindy K. Chambers.....Elder
Claudia Swan...............Office-Site
Colleen Paull................Sno-cone cart
Debbie Snyder.............White Bird
Don Kerr.......................Lot Crew
Edna Peach Michelson...Registration
Edward Craig...............Community Village
Eric Flocchini...............Lot Crew
Floyd Prozanski...........Back-up Manager
Frank Head..................Lot Crew
Fyona Dow...................Booth #465
Gerard Lolacon............Elder
Gunther Mueller..........Security
Heather Baker..............Pre-Post Security
Heather Bouher...........Registration
Jeanne Sharpy..............Poster Committee
Jen-Lin Hodgden.........Camping Crew
Jennifer Rason..............Pre-Post Security
Jerome Garger..............Security
Justin Honea.................Registration
Karen Stingle................Elder
Kathy Broom................Registration
Katie Cousins...............Elder
Kristen Brandt..............Security
Linda Markham...........Booth member
Linda Reymers.............Endowment Committee
Lowell Epstein.............White Bird
Lynda Nelson...............Main Camp Security
Lynne Bernhardt..........Lot Crew
Matti Tabor...................Registration
Nicholas LoIacono......Elders
Noah Woodward.........Pizza Company Booth

Michael “Howling Werewolf” Ottenhausen
Mary “Screaming Demon” Doyon

Dan “Creeping Corpse” Cohn
norma “slithering shade” sax

Niki “Scaredy Cat” Harris
Kim “Drooling Zombie” Griggs

Brad “Partying Body Parts” Lerch
Suzi “Dancing Skeleton” Prozanski

FFN SPOOKS

Don’t see your birthday here? Let the office know 
your name, OCF affiliation and astrological sign, and 
watch for it the next time your sign pops up in the FFN. 
Write to office@oregoncountryfair.org.

So You Say  
It’s Your Birthday

Sandy Gonzalez...........Energy Park
Stephanie Vincent........Crafter
Stephen Bailey.............Recycling
Susan Brown................Admissions
Susan Buckingham......Booth member
Susie Goldsmith..........Far Side
Valeria Mainwald........Registration

Change your paper subscription to a monthly email 
reminder when the new online edition FFN is pub-
lished.

Let us know your name and email address and we’ll 
put you on the email reminder list. Send a message to 
office@oregoncountryfair.org with the subject “ON-
LINE FFN EDITION” and we’ll take care of the rest.

Save the Trees
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BOOTH 907 NEXT TO JILL’S CROSSING

Heirloom Quality Jewelry & 
Fine Handcrafted Pottery

OCF Logo Items

dragonsbreath.etsy.com  mudfairy.etsy.com

 
Bear Wilner-Nugent 

Counselor and Attorney at Law LLC 
 

503-351-BEAR • bwnlaw@gmail.com • bwnlaw.com 
 

Criminal Defense • Appeals 
Representation of Marijuana-Related Businesses 

 
Statewide practice • Licensed in Oregon and federal courts 

 
Free half-hour consultation for Fair Family – mention this ad 

Recently Unclassified 
Material

We accept UnClassifieds up to 30 words 
for $5 each, per issue. Send listing with $5 
to O.C.F.-F.F.N. 442 Lawrence St. Eugene, 
OR 97401. For questions, information about 
display underwriting and to submit listings, 
Email bradlerch@aol.com or call Brad @ 541-
485-8265 (UnClassifieds not paid for by layout 
won’t run)

LOSE SOMETHING AT THE FAIR? 
Please email lostandfound@oregoncoun-
tryfair.org. Give a detailed description 
of your lost item as well as your contact 
information. If we have it, we will be sure 
to return it to you.

LothLorien, the Mostly Sweet Jeweler, 
seeks booth space for 5th year at fair. Easy 
going & flexible. Camp space not needed. 
Let’s have a fun & successful fair together. 
530-515-6045. lothlorien@mostlysweet.com

 

 

    THE RITZ 
         Sauna & Showers 

               
Public & Private, Open-air, 

           Accessible Showers & Saunas 
 

     Serving the OCF Community since 1976 

Explore our web page - www.ritzsauna.com 
Visit our Facebook – The Ritz Sauna & Showers 

10/26   Strange Days - The Doors Tribute
10/28     New Kingston / One Dollar Check
10/29  The Internet / Nicky Davey
10/30  Andre Nickatina / Db Stupor
10/31  Beat Connection / Phantoms
11/5    Oddisee    11/6  GRRRLZ Rock
11/7   Michael Menert   11/8    Cherub 
11/12   The Werks / Twiddle
11/14    Moon Taxi CD Release Party
11/17    Yo La Tengo    11/19    Lucius    
11/20    Terrapin Flyer w/ Melvin Seals

 

 Please contact michelle.ehlers@afamilyforeverychild.org for more information
or to learn more about AFFEC go to afamilyforeverychild.org

Create

Donate your beautiful crafts and artwork today for 
our annual event, A Home for the Holidays, and help a 

foster child find their Forever Family 

Donate
Inspire

Imagine

A Family For Every Child



This newsletter is for the Oregon 
Country Fair Family and all material is 
volunteered from the membership.

Opinions expressed here are those of 
the authors and do not necessarily reflect 
the policies of the Fair or the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 300 words. 
They will be edited for length and clarity. 
Please include name, Fair Affiliation and 
a method of communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

FAMILY 
LETTERS

Culture Jam 2015 was another great suc-
cess! The food that was donated to help us 
feed the staff and campers made a fantastic 
difference. As always, 55 young people ages 14-18 came together 
on the Country Fair site with a dynamic group of adult artists, 
performers and change-makers for an eight-day power-up.

We danced, we sang, and we talked about how we could use 
our unique gifts to change the world for the better. 

We would like to thank the following food purveyors who 

were kind enough to donate to help our 
busy and bustling Culture Jam Kitchen 
keep thriving. They helped us serve almost 

3,000 meals—primarily to teen-agers no less!
Thank You all from the bottom of our hearts!
Cafe Mam, Capella Market, Coconut Bliss, Dave’s Killer 

Bread, De Casa Fine Foods, Horton Road Organics, Humming-
bird Wholesale, Pasta Plus, Springfield Creamery, Sundance 
Natural Foods, The Kiva, and Toby’s Family Foods.

Food Donations Make a Difference
by Robin Bernardi, Culture Jam Coordinator

Food Committee is pleased to announce that the 
Food Booth Application will be posted on the oregon-
countryfair.net site on Dec. 1. Deadline to apply is Jan. 
15, 2016. We will be selecting at least one new Food 
Booth and new Strolling Food Carts. Stay tuned!

Seeking Food Booth 
Applicants

A New World with Art and Dance

Path Planning is looking for someone to help 
with taking minutes for our monthly meetings. 
We meet 13 days after the Fair BoD meetings, 
usually the third weekend of the month. Meet-
ings are on Sundays from 1 pm to 4 pm. If inter-
ested please contact Dean Middleton, Secretary 
Path Planning at: deanmiddleton10@gmail.com.

Path Planning Requests 
Scribe for Minutes

My mother told me the first time I went to 
Oregon Country Fair was 1988. I was only two 
years old, and securely fastened on a safety 
lead. It was my mothers first time also. She 
enrolled me in the childcare program at the 
Fair so she could check out the Fair herself! 
The young caregivers who watched over me 
painted my face — as you can see from the 
photo provided — drew beautiful pictures 
and gave them to me. I was so moved as a 
young child by the beautiful drawings that 
it inspired me to be an artist from that day 
forward!

As I grew older, my family discovered I 
had a learning disability. In school I suffered 
years of being picked on, so art and dance 
became my best friends. Even though the 
kids at school would make me feel sad be-
cause of the way they treated me, I still had 

happy times with the kids I met at the Oregon 
Country Fair, barter fairs and drum circles. 
Those kids were not judgmental about my 
disability and they appreciated my abilities 
in art and dance. I discovered a new world! 

These experiences with others have instilled 
in me the joy of all types of art forms and 
artistic expression. I hope I can share my ex-
periences with other challenged young people 
who need to know they too can discover their 
artistic inner self.

The Oregon Country Fair inspired me to 
pursue my dreams of becoming a belly dancer 
and writing/ illustrating children’s picture 
books. This year I decided to take another 
artistic challenge and enter the OCF poster 
contest. I am looking forward to see where 
it takes me, as I make my way back to the 
Oregon Country Fair next year!
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Serene Knight, age 2, got her face painted at OCF Child care in 1988. Serene dances at the 2003 Drum Circle.
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Elliot Glaser-Flynn, Second Lead in the Culture Jam Kitchen

by Serene Knight
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Sound Bites
by Dean Middleton, Station Manager of KOCF-LPFM

We started our first 
pledge drive for KOCF 
on Oct. 5! The drive will 
run three weeks. Because 
we are so new at this, and 
don’t really know who or 

how many folks are listening, we are not sure 
of the effectiveness of the drive. Time will tell. 
Our goal is $6,700. If we reach this amount it will 
open up some possibilities for the station. One 
would be to have the cash flow to pay for Internet 
streaming. That will allow people to go online 
to KOCF.org and listen to the station. Internet 
streaming would mean people anywhere could 
connect anytime to the Fair through KOCF.

We will make our first live broadcast on Oct. 
16, featuring Varsity Football: Elmira High School 
vs. Sweet Home High School. Elmira instructors 
Stu Burgess and Jon Guldager will announce 
the game. We hope to have students shadowing 
them to learn play-by-play and game color, and 
perhaps to help at the transmitter site with the 
technical side of the game coverage.

Jon and Stu are gathering equipment to build 

up their studio classroom. They hope to start Ra-
dio Club meetings in December. If all goes well, 
by mid-January we’ll have a couple hours of live 
programming coming from Elmira High School 
five days a week. If you have been following the 
progress of KOCF from inception, you are prob-
ably as excited as we are about this development. 
This really puts the “community” in “community 
radio!”

In addition to the high school studio, we are 
hoping to find studio space elsewhere in the com-
munity where all our volunteers, not just high 
school students, will have a place to participate 
in radio programs. I hope in the next few months 
to be able to announce that we are moving into a 
studio to broadcast live radio on a regular basis.

If you want support KOCF Radio, please go 
to our website KOCF.ORG, select “be a support-
er,” and send us a donation; or send a check to: 
KOCF, PO BOX 923, Veneta, OR 97487.

(Sound Bites is a monthly column providing 
updates about KOCF-FM Fern Ridge Community 
Radio, a self-sustaining service of the Oregon 
Country Fair.)

Elected to two-year terms as regular voting Board of Directors members were:  

Justin Honea - 699
Bear Wilnr-Nugent - 642
Lucy Kingsley - 606
Jon Silvermoon - 596
Casey Marks-Fife - 571

Elected to a two-year term as an 
alternate Board member was:  
Lawrence Taylor – 532

Other candidates:

Terry Baxter – 402
Jon Pincus – 372
Joseph Newton – 332
Spirit Leatherwood (write-in) - 264

The Jill Heiman Vision Fund balloting resulted in BASIC 
NEEDS being chosen as the category for 2016 grants.  

The ballot measure advisory questions results are: 

•Change Board of Directors vote from super majority 
to simple majority  
			   AGREE – 507   DISAGREE - 396
•Hold Board of Directors elections on Sunday of the 
Fair in July -  
			   AGREE – 224   DISAGREE - 735
•Add 2 more “at-large” Directors positions 
			   AGREE – 315   DISAGREE - 611
•Volunteer crew coordinators should report to the Gen-
eral Manager rather than the Board of Directors  
			   AGREE – 599   DISAGREE – 326

Thank you to all the candidates and everyone who voted 
and helped count ballots!

Happy 
Halloween

FFN Spook Dan “Creeping Corpse” Cohn was fleetingly, 
and under peer-pressure, costumed at the production 
meeting.

THE WINNERS ARE:

ELECTION RESULTS
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7:00 pm, NW Youth Corps, Columbia room

Board members present: Diane Albino, 
Casey Marks Fife (Alternate), Paxton Hoag, 
Lucy Kingsley, Jack Makarchek (president), 
Indigo Ronlov (vice-president), Kirk Shultz, 
Jon Silvermoon, Lawrence Taylor, Sue Theo-
lass, Bear Wilner-Nugent. Peach Gallery pres-
ent: Staff (Tom, Shane, Robin and Andy), Of-
ficers (Hilary and Randy), and 44 members 
and guests.

New Business

Approve October 5, 2015, board meeting 
minutes

Approve election results (Paxton)
Appoint officers (Bear)
Appoint Administrative Assistant hiring 

committee (Jon)
Revenue projections (Bear)
Redefine cartography and appoint co-coor-

dinator (Kirk)
Appoint Dante Douglas, Sophia Mackee, 

and Sam Rutledge to Diversity Task force (Jon)
By-laws amendment regarding member-

ship 
Financial disclosure for coordinators and 

others with purchasing authority (Jon) 

Announcements

Hilary: Oregon Country Fair is helping to 
sponsor a Fusion dance series. The Dance team 
from the New Area crew is putting them on. 
The first one is October 17, 2015, at the Ford 
Alumni Center on the University of Oregon 
campus. It is Fusion style dance with an hour 
of instruction from Haven Sundstrom and 
Tara Wibrew and with Will Shaver and Shawn 
Kahl serving as DJs and Solovox doing a live 
set. It will go until about 1:00 am, so plenty of 
time to attend after the Annual Meeting and 
Election. 

Spirit: Bryon is doing very well after his 
heart event. Bryon’s good health has freed me 
up and I’m running for a spot on the Oregon 
Country Fair Board of Directors. 

Kenya: I am part of Academic, Cultural, 
Technological and Scientific Olympics (ACT-
SO.) I am here to recruit mentors. ACT-SO 
appreciates the donation that OCF gave to this 
organization a couple of years ago. I would 
like to pass around a sign-up sheet for those 
interested in being mentors. Anyone else can 
call the office for information on being a men-
tor for ACT-SO.

Shane: OCF/Elmira Classic is a cross-coun-
try event held by Elimra High School. I will 
meet with Coach Bellingham on Friday to de-
termine the number of participants. We need 
some volunteers for this event that is at 2:00 
pm on Wednesday, October 14, 2015.

Amy: It is fun to come on site to see wed-
dings, parties, and get-togethers. On behalf of 
recycling, if you are getting into the Recycling 
crew’s tarped-off area, please re-tarp the area 
when you are done. There is no recycling going 
on at the site at this time. Better than getting 
into the tarped off area, guide those wanting 
to dispose of waste properly to the Warebarn 
where the kiosk has service year around. 

Indigo: I am going back to Egypt and want-
ed to put out a call to family that is interested 
in following along on the Zhara Facebook 
page and website. I’ll be bringing three dif-
ferent groups of people together that collect 
garbage and reclaim recycling. We’ll be doing 

workshops with these groups, so follow us on 
our journey. 

Codi: On site there are a lot of people Not 
Packing It Out! Make sure what you bring on 
site gets packed out. 

Kehn: Thank you to KOCF! Also, I able to 
walk without pain in my hip due to Fair Fam-
ily’s Robin Burnett, Jeya Aerenson and Mi-
chele. This is what family does and I thank 
you all so much!

Jar: I’d like everyone to take time to send 
some healing energy to our beloved Wacko. 
He will be moving back to Portland, so we can 
take care of him. He has given a lot to the Fair 
and I’d love for us to give some back. 

Staff Reports

Tom: September was one heck of a month! 
On a personal note, you may notice I am wear-
ing an odd hat. It is, in fact, a bandage. I was 
in a motor vehicle accident last week and was 
knocked senseless and received some particu-
larly nasty lacerations to my scalp. I’m feeling 
much better. We did get a lot of work done last 
week. I was not at my best and I apologize if 
I let anything slide. I did completely miss one 
meeting (at least) but we’ll be making that 
up shortly. This past weekend was the BUM 
retreat and we had a chance to go into a com-
prehensive debriefing around this past Fair 
and identified some key issues to follow up on 
that will be part of the BUM work plan for the 
upcoming year. This was a real working retreat 
and I am very grateful to have as a resource 
the BUM team that takes its responsibility to 
the Fair seriously, is able to provide world-
class service to our guests and Family and do 
so with what I think is unmatched grace and 
professionalism. I am very pleased with the 
current composition of the Team and will not 
be making any substantial changes any time 
soon.

The Personnel Committee has meetings 
regularly to hammer out the details of the Ad-
ministrative Assistant job description. The As-
sistant Manager job announcement has been 
posted through multiple media outlets, in-
cluding social media, major PNW daily news-
papers and alternative weekly newspapers. 
Interested applicants can go to oregoncountry-
fair.net to read the job description. Cover let-
ters and resumes are due by 5:00 pm, October 
16. In addition to the exciting work of hiring 
new staff the PC has also been taking on the 
tiger that is employee benefits. We need to 
do a bit more research but we will have some 
recommendations shortly.

I have received no news regarding the S 
(Special) Use Permit. It is still going through 
the administrative decision process.

I attended my first ever Path Planning Com-
mittee meeting and look forward to attending 
many more. Congratulations and thanks to 
Colleen and Justin for stepping up once again 
to take on leadership roles on the committee. 

I met with the Camping Crew to go over 
how this past Fair went. The work the Crew 
did over the past few years really paid off this 
year. The job the crew did was amazing and 
I think John K, Philip, Michael, Corey and 
Chewie did a fantastic job of moving hundreds 
and hundreds of campers in very creative and 
thoughtful ways. The opening of the South 
Woods was a grand feat and I am very im-
pressed with how well South Miss Piggy and 
Scof lots were utilized. John K’s ability to com-
municate with such a diverse and huge group 
of stakeholders over the months leading up to 
the Fair and during the Fair itself was really 
impressive and he demonstrated a skill set I 
would very much like to emulate. Thanks to 
everyone.

Shane: I can truly say that there is never a 
dull moment out at the Fair site. This sum-
mer has been packed with events and large 
projects and for the first time since moving to 
Oregon I can’t wait for winter, when things 

will slow down a bit. When we last met a few 
short weeks ago, a handful of volunteers and 
I began repairing DeSpain Lane. After 13 long 
days of heavy labor we sent back the excavator 
on September 23. There remains a small list of 
chores to button up the project for the winter, 
but the heavy lifting is completed. I would 
like to thank the volunteers who stepped up 
to help me with this project; without them it 
never would have gotten done. We had early 
morning starts, long days and late dinners, 
and they had to tolerate me on top of it all. 
Special thanks goes to Mark Doyle, who sat 
in the excavator and made the work easy for 
us on the ground. His ability operating heavy 
equipment is impressive and extremely valu-
able. I would like to thank Bennett Rogers who 
stuck with the project throughout its entirety; 
his attitude is what kept me in motion. Jason 
Barton lent us his back for a few days, which 
gave me a break. Thanks to Kehn Gibson for 
showing us how to take breaks, save energy, 
and provide Facebook entertainment to any-
one following along. If you were curious, he 
did actually help! I would like to thank Der-
win Hoskins, who Jeff and I roped into helping 
us for one day and ended up staying for the 
whole project. Derwin has never attended the 
Fair, although he has been volunteering for 
Fair related events for a few years. Derwin 
is a participant in the Beaver Open, a dam 
builder, the folks who come out to set up for 
Culture Jam, and a kitchen staff member for 
Culture Jam. He helped us with the labor and 
his wife helped prepare meals for the working 
volunteers. Jason Kelly, long time Fair Central 
member, LUMP committee member worked 
out the engineering and consulted us on the 
project. Thank you for donating your valuable 
time, engineering, and consulting on the proj-
ect. Various Site Crew members showed up to 
lend a hand on the project and I am very grate-
ful: Josh Padron, Cameron Clark, Erik Kazmar, 
Aaron Lott, and Mary Woodruff. Lastly, I have 
to thank Jeff Johnson. He sacrificed days off 
to see the project through. Thanks to his wife, 
Clair Johnson, who helped with meals and 
the cleaning of Alice’s when we were through. 
OHHH and I must not forget my wife who 
helped with a few meals, drove Doolittle for 
eight hours loading and unloading material 
removed from DeSpain Lane to Dug’s Green. 
I think she knew that if she didn’t come out to 
participate she wouldn’t have seen me for two 
weeks. Now that the big project is complete, 
we can turn our attention to getting the site 
winterized and ready for the next event!

Andy: I missed most of September while I 
was on Cycle Oregon and moving my mom. 
I want to give a shout out to Eric Bebout and 
Captain Jack who helped me set up the show-
ers at Culture Jam. Also, I want to double 
down on thanking Derwin who was able to 
fix our Kubota 420 tractor when no one else 
could do it. 

Robin: I also want to thank Derwin and 
his wife, Tory, for helping in the Culture Jam 
kitchen.

norma: As I write this on the 20th anniver-
sary of my employment with this esteemed 
establishment, I want to thank everyone who 
has helped me navigate this wild ride. And 
that is everyone who’s ever worked at, per-
formed at, sold at, bought a ticket for, postal 
mailed, called or emailed the Oregon Country 
Fair. Thank you from the bottom of my Birken-
stocks for brightening my days (and often 
nights and weekends) for a couple of amazing 
decades. How you put up with me, I’ll never 
understand, but I’m awfully glad you did. It’s 
only been two weeks since the last meeting 
but I’ve spent a lot of time immersed in the 
bank world so that Tom can become a check 
signer. I’ve also been working on updating the 
Administrative Assistant job manual so that 
when I finally blow this pop stand, my suc-
cessor will have smooth-ish sailing. Both these 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
MEETING

MONDAY OCTOBER 5, 2015
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tasks have been full-time jobs themselves.
As Hilary has probably told you, the Bud-

get Committee has begun meeting and new 
budget forms and the budget handbooks have 
been sent to all our coordinators. Co-co’s, 
please send your completed budget requests 
back to us by October 26.

Robin: I have a really great news! I’m go-
ing home to New York in a couple of weeks to 
celebrate my little brother, Michael Bernardi, 
who has landed a part in a new revival of 
Fiddler on the Roof on Broadway.   My father 
played the lead role on Broadway in the ‘60’s, 
which makes this even more exciting. I will 
be going soon, while Michael is in rehearsals, 
rather than when the show opens. With all the 
changes going on with staffing at the Fair of-
fice, I felt it best to go now so I can get back in 
time to be a solid support in the office during 
the shifts in the coming months and into the 
next cycle.

Committee Reports

Dean: KOCF’s first pledge drive began to-
day, October 5, 2015. The drive will run three 
weeks, but being so new, we don’t know how 
effective it will be. We have a goal of $6,700. 
This money would open up some possibilities, 
primarily to pay for internet streaming. This 
will allow anyone, anywhere to go to KOCF.
org and listen. On October 16, 2015, we will 
be doing our first live streaming of the Elmira 
vs. Sweet Home football game. Elmira instruc-
tors Stu Burgess and Jon Guldager will be an-
nouncing the game. Students will be shadow-
ing both at the stadium and at the transmitter 
site. Jon and Stu are working to build a studio 
classroom and hope to have a radio club by 
December. We hope to have live program-
ming from Elmira High in mid-January. This 
puts the community in community radio. We 
are looking to find studio space elsewhere in 
the community, so all our community volun-
teers will have a place to do radio. I hope to 
announce in the next few months that we are 
moving our studio. 

Anna: Peach Power, where the rubber 
meets the road, will hold a meeting Sunday, 
October 11, 2015, at 10:00 am. We are doing 
resource planning, project and procurement. 
We are moving forward with our expansion 
of the solar electrical array, near where the 
bus waiting area. If you are interested in all 
things peach and renewable come to Fair of-
fice Sunday. 

Paxton: Community Center Committee met 
and is putting out a call for new members. We 
need help in the design of the Community 
Center/upland kitchen. We are working to 
determine our surveying needs, as we work 
towards applying for the Special Use Permit. 
We had a discussion on operating times for 
events. At the Teddy Bear’s Picnic, which we 
are using as one of our larger events, we had 
a traffic counter to help with the traffic study. 
We’d love to have your help on identifying the 
needs and design of the Community Center. 

Anna: The Community Center Committee 
is looking for new members!

Do you love the Oregon Country Fair 
and want to be involved beyond the three-
day event? Do you want to help shape the fu-
ture of our upland kitchen and gathering spot? 
Do you eat meals in Main Camp Kitchen? Do 
you want to get married on site, or have a re-
treat or give a lecture on site? Do you want to 
support Culture Jam or the Teddy Bear Picnic? 
Do you feel passionate about feeding large 
numbers of people? Do you enjoy soliciting 
opinions and making things happen? Do you 
want to be part of making a 19-year vision 
become a reality? If you answered yes to any 
of these questions then the Community Center 
Committee might be right for you.

We are looking for committed, dedicated 
Fair Family to join us in participating in this 
important, exciting and sometimes madden-

ing journey towards building a Community 
Center to support not only our  cherished 
three-day event, but the other on-site events 
that happen the rest of the year as well. We 
meet the third Monday of every month at 6:00 
pm at the Eugene office, but we accommodate 
remote participation as well through video 
conferencing. Please send your letter of inter-
est to ccc@oregoncountryfair.org

Peggy: The Elders meeting was moved to 
Grower’s Market. Norma Baum, one of the 
sign painters at the Fair, offered to work with 
us to improve the shower near Elder camp. 
The annual spirit walk will be October 24, 
potluck, 5 p.m. set up the Yurt, walk starts at 
dusk. Talk to Jon Pincus if you would like help 
with the planning for the 40th anniversary (of 
the WOW Hall). Eighteen new elder applica-
tions were received, seven approved, 11 to be 
researched for further verification. The Fall 
Elders Retreat will be October 10-11 at Alice’s. 
Next Elders Committee Meeting: October 22 
(7 pm) will be held at Grower’s Market, 454 
Willamette Street.

Jen-Lin: The Annual Election will be held 
Saturday, October 17. 

Sue: The Craft Review group is resuming 
their meetings. We are working through de-
tails, process and definition of terms. We hope 
to have a working session in January or Feb-
ruary. 

Diane: The Diversity Task Force met and 
worked on developing a work plan for the 
coming year and discussed a mission state-
ment. We had a small report back from Path 
Planning on the cultural appropriation issue.

Paxton: The committee reviewed the draft 
New Area Group report, looked at the perma-
nence of the Dance Stage and noted work that 
needs to still be done. Some concerns were 
expressed over booth construction that did 
no seem to follow the construction handbook 
and there were problems with toilet location 
and generator location. NAG mentioned there 
will be more sound testing and that there may 
be passes for someone who Is capable of do-
ing the testing. It was also felt that marketing 
the New Area would be needed. The naming 
subcommittee was given direction to find a 
process to pick a name but not to do naming. 
There is still a need for a name for the New 
Area. A Dust Abatement subcommittee was 
formed. If you are interested, please apply to 
Path Planning. Continued to work on the Up-
per River Loop changes. Most felt the Library 
Path Fix did not work and needs to be re-
worked. There was support for the suggestion 
to change the name of Daredevil Vaudeville 
Palace to the DuCaniveaux Vaudeville Palace 
and to consider expanding the Performance/
audience area.

Indigo: Sound Summit group monitored 
sound throughout the three-day event. We 
will have a report on our findings soon. This 
will give us baseline, pun intended, for both 
information and policy recommendations for 
the Guidelines.

Member Input

Jen-Lin: I want to thank Robert Jacobs, Rich 
Locust and the other videographers for host-
ing the Candidates Forum. 

Robert: And — Paxton, who came through 
and helped us a lot as well.

Martha: I want to thank the Fair collectively 
and individually for their support of Ballot 
measure 91. I’ve been shopping and I am a re-
tail fan. What happened on Thursday was re-
ally fun. I never thought I’d live to see the day.

Bear: I will not be at the Annual Meeting, 
but I remain very much a candidate for the 
board. I apologize for missing, but I’ve been 
to almost every other annual meeting.

Marlene: I am past president of the City 
Club of Eugene. I first want to thank you for 
being a sponsor and a member of the City 
Club. I’m here to ask for a letter of support for 

a new project called the Alliance for Civic Ed-
ucation. It is bringing together young adults 
18-30 years old as interns from diverse com-
munities to work with the program commit-
tee that produces our hour-long radio show 
every week of the year. They would men-
tor younger students, K-12 throughout Lane 
County. They would also help us produce a 
gala celebration of civic education next spring. 
We are calling this the Democracy Olympics, 
which would include mock trials, city council 
presentations, debate tournaments, a transla-
tion tournament, student showcases, service 
learning and a powwow. We need to raise 
funds for this. We have been asked to submit 
an application for Regional Innovation Train-
ing grants with the Lane Workforce Partner-
ship. The skills needed for active citizenship 
and those needed for entrepreneurs are all the 
same: pitch, persuade, present. The City Club 
needs a letter of support for the idea and the 
value of this project by October 15, 2015.

Robin: Perhaps I can facilitate Marlene’s 
request.

 
LT moved and Jon seconded to provide 

a letter of support for the City Club of Eu-
gene’s application for the Regional Innova-
tion Training and to move it from New to 
Old Business tonight.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Paxton: I want to show my latest E-Bay 
purchase, an Oregon Country Fair 1992 Peach 
Pit. I looked it up; it was the mid-point of the 
Oregon Country Fair. It is a good reason to 
develop the Archivist position.

Donations/Secretary Report

Randy: Tonight the only Consent calendar 
item we have is for Whitaker Community Din-
ners for $2,000. I placed it here, but it is really 
a sponsorship/membership that is fulfilled 
each year. 

Indigo moved and Sue seconded to fund 
the Whitaker Community Dinners at $2,000 
and loan them the 13 radios that they also 
need.

Ron: I am an OCF elder and one of the orig-
inal founders of the free Thanksgiving Din-
ner that is done at the Whitaker School. This 
is our twenty-seventh year for the dinner. I 
wanted to let you know how much we appre-
ciate the support we’ve received from the Or-
egon Country Fair. Last year we served 2,200 
people. We gave away 400 sleeping bags, 400 
blankets, 1,700 pairs of socks, we served 1,300 
pounds of turkey, 800 pounds of potatoes and 
yams and had over 600 people volunteer to 
work the dinner. We would not be able to do 
this dinner without your support. We would 
also like to borrow thirteen radios for com-
munication for the event. We would also like 
to encourage you to come to the dinner.

Diane: Does this come out of our reoccur-
ring donations?

Jon: I would like in the budget process to 
have a line item that says Whitaker Commu-
nity Dinners for $2,000 so that we approve it 
as a part of the budget. I think it should be a 
standard line item in the budget. 

LT: Ron, would it be helpful to you if this 
were something that you could budget on? 

Ron: We would love it, but we will continue 
to tell you how much we appreciate your sup-
port. As you know, events like yours and ours 
do not happen without support of volunteers 
and people from the community.

LT: We have reliably supported Whitaker 
Family Dinners for a long time. It is an essen-
tial part of our role as a member of this com-
munity. We get to feel good about ourselves 
each year, but in the interest of efficiency I’d 
like to make it a budget item.

Indigo: I’m wondering, for others reading 
the minutes, if they want to have an in-
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kind or monetary donation to Whitaker Com-
munity Dinners, is there a website of phone 
number to call? 

Ron: Yes, our website is at: wcdinner.org 
Jack: I don’t want this to preclude our abil-

ity to give more. I don’t know how we would 
be able to bring you into the budget process 
for the event as opposed to donations. Person-
ally, there is the humility in the asking and 
I think this is very important in community 
building. I would not vote against it if the 
board so chooses, but I think there is value in 
this kindness that is taking place.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Treasurers’ Report/Budget Items

Hilary: My memory of reoccurring dona-
tions was that donations like this was what the 
board intended. Maybe this year at the budget 
meeting the board can specify the line items 
and what they want them to be. Grumpy is 
in Australia. The revenue projections are on 
the agenda for next month and Grumpy will 
present it. What is before the board is a pro-
posed revenue projection increase of $200,000, 
of which about half is from admissions. The 
proposal is to increase daily ticket prices from 
one to three dollars depending on which day 
it is on the matrix. The other half of the admis-
sions increase is due to using a larger number 
of people in our projections. This gets closer 
to the actual number of people we expect. The 
other changes we are recommending are to 
increase the price of staff vehicle stickers from 
$10 to $20, which puts it on parity with booth 
vehicle stickers. All oversize vehicle stickers 
will move from $30 to $50. The increases com-
ing from the booth side is the cost of the passes 
sold to the booths. To simplify, all booth passes 
are $80, just like the SO pass, and moving to 
$100, just as the SO passes increase closer to 
the Fair. The Budget committee met and in-
vited all seven of those that submitted letters 
of interest to attend the meetings, have an ori-
entation, and have a couple of crews to work 
with. We’ll see if we love each other. We want 
them to use the same timeline that anybody 
that shows interest in the Budget committee 
does, which is attend for a season and we’ll 
assess to see if we feel like you are a good fit. 
In this case, it might be you all are really great 
fits, but we don’t need six people. We are re-
ally impressed by the people that expressed 
interest. We want the budgets back by October 
26, 2015. There are a couple of meetings before 
that on administrative items. Then, we’ll give 
you a budget in January. 

Jon: I have some questions on the budget 
report. General Manager Rental was 1072% 
over budget. 

Hilary: This would be a good question for 
somebody that knows the detail. If you give 
me advanced notice I can find out. 

Jon: It says it was budgeted for $7,500 and 
this says we spent $95,000. 

Hilary: I’d love to help you, but I would 
need some advanced warning to ply through 
a spreadsheet.

Paxton: On the revenue projection, was 
there a fifth item to raise food vouchers? 

Hilary: We committed to talk about that 
during the budget process. It can also go on 
the board retreat agenda.

Lucy: My memory was we said the budget 
committee would look into it along with the 
other requests for funds, of which there are a 
lot. I have a different memory Paxton. 

Shane: I am waiting on invoices from the 
quarries for the aggregate used on the culvert. 
There was some money in Capital project for 
DeSpain Lane. I am hoping to come to you 
next month with the full cost of the project, 
along with a post project debrief from our 
engineers. 

Indigo: Looking at the Green ticket money, 
have we not moved anything in the last couple 

of years? Hilary: Correct.

Old Business

LT moved and Diane seconded to approve 
minutes from September 14, 2015, board 
meeting

Motion passed: 10-0.

Bear moved and Sue seconded to approve 
the Administrative Assistant job description 
as provided by the Personnel committee. 

Bear: This job description is posted on the 
oregoncountryfair.net website. 

Jon: In the minutes that we just approved, 
“We are targeting, as New Business, the job 
description for the October board meeting, 
thus appointing the hiring committee and ap-
proving the job description at the November 
board meeting to hit the February hire date.” 
I am perplexed as to why there seems to be 
a change of course. If we said in the minutes 
that we were going to approve the job de-
scription at the November meeting, I think we 
should wait. 

Jen-Lin: My understanding is that we were 
going to approve the job description tonight, 
appoint the hiring committee in November, 
start running the ads for the Administrative 
Assistant position either this weekend or the 
following weekend to have the ad run for a 
month, which puts us in November to begin 
interviews. 

Bear: Jon is correct that the minutes say 
what they say, but nonetheless all the board 
members present tonight have gone over that 
job description. I have yet to hear any substan-
tial objections from a board member to that job 
description. I think it would be good for our 
advertising that the board stands behind it as 
it is published. The job description is some-
what a work in progress because it may be 
that as we do some additional hiring over the 
next year, we will be taking some job functions 
out of this description. We need something in 
place for candidates to look to. Unless there 
is a compelling reason to delay, other than for 
delay’s sake, we should go forward. 

Paxton moved and Jon seconded to move 
to table the Administrative Assistant job 
description.

Paxton: I did not get this until last night. I 
would love to see it published in the FFN and 
I think our timeline yields that we can do this.

Motion to table failed: 2-8; Indigo, Kirk, 
Sue, Lucy, Bear, LT, Diane and Jack opposed.

Indigo: We have had norma, who has been 
filling so many different aspects of this job. 
The goal is to find somebody for the role and 
begin to pare down specific job functions that 
apply to the person we choose. Having the job 
description out there is a good idea. I think the 
biggest point in this job description is that the 
Administrative Assistant is going to be under 
the General Manager’s direction. 

Jon: We should put on new business ap-
point hiring committee for the Administrative 
Assistant.

Motion passed: 9-0-1; Jon abstained.

Bear moved and Kirk seconded to appoint 
Sarah Garcia as recycling co-coordinator. 

Amy: Working with Sarah these last few 
years have been an absolute joy.

LT: Given Sarah’s exemplary service to the 
Fair, in respect to our human resources chal-
lenges and given the anticipated work in that 
area, I hope that the Recycling crew is ready 
for us to poach a considerable amount of Sar-
ah’s time. 

Sue: I’m glad you found a way to fill your 
considerable amounts of spare time.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Diane moved and LT seconded to appoint 
Kenya Luvert to the Diversity Task Force.

Martha: I’ve worked with Kenya at Culture 

Jam. She is smart, capable, and terrific. 
LT: My kids are big Kenya fans, and that is 

good enough for me. 
Jon: She has been attending the Diversi-

ty Task Force meetings and I appreciate her 
knowledge and input. 

Motion passed: 10-0.

Kirk moved and Paxton seconded to ap-
point James AR Smith, Hall Stuart-Lovell 
and Dana Merryday as Decon co-coordina-
tors.

Jar: Decon is a very special crew. Every one 
of them is important, but we can only accept 
three people as coordinators. I want to give a 
special shout-out to Pete (Decon Deke), Juliet 
(Ju-Ju Kitty) and Lucky (Laura) who are also 
very essential to our function, and if we could, 
they would be coordinators too. 

Kirk: I’ve had the great pleasure of working 
with Mr. Smith. I’ve worked with the opposite 
side of the teeter-totter, the put it up versus 
take it down for a long time. It has been a 
pleasure working with Hall and Dana. 

Bear: Let us not forget that Dana is founder 
of Lime Green Friday.

Jon: For many years my crew camped right 
next to Decon, and I’ve been impressed by the 
way Jar inspires and leads his crew. 

Paxton: I too hang around in Post-Fair and 
am truly amazed at the work and organiza-
tion that Decon goes through. I was surprised 
to find they were not a separate crew and I’m 
happy they are getting crew status.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Jon moved and Bear seconded to remove 
Charlie Ruff and add Tom Gannon to have 
check signing privileges at the Oregon Com-
munity Credit Union.

Motion passed: 10-0. 

Jack moved Jon seconded to provide the 
City Club of Eugene with a letter of support 
for their project Alliance for Civic Education. 

Motion passed: 10-0.

President’s Peace

It is a thrill for me to listen to the input from 
the people that come here. It really makes a 
difference. It makes a difference because it 
is comfortable and there is a center here that 
makes me feel good about participating in 
something, when there is so much hate, vio-
lence and negativity in the world at large. This 
is a comforting spot, a spot not unlike being at 
home with my family and my animals. And I 
thank you for that and I thank the Fair for al-
lowing me to use it as such. 

Draft Agenda for  
November 9, 2015 meeting

Consent calendar items: 
Western Environmental Law Center $1,000 

(Bear)
Jeremy Wilson Foundation $1,000 (Lucy)

Old Business: 
Approve October 5, 2015 board meeting 

minutes
Approve election results (Paxton)
Appoint officers (Bear)
Appoint Administrative Assistant hiring 

committee (Jon)
Revenue projections (Bear)
Redefine cartography and appoint co-coor-

dinator (Kirk)
Appoint Dante Douglas, Sophia Mackee, 

and Sam Rutledge to Diversity Task force (Jon)
By-laws amendment regarding member-

ship. Tabled from October 
Financial disclosure for coordinators and 

others with purchasing authority (Jon) Tabled 
from October


